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BORDER SECURITY:
MEASURING THE PROGRESS AND
ADDRESSING THE CHALLENGES

THURSDAY, MARCH 14, 2012

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY
AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., in room
SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Thomas R. Carper,
presiding.

Present: Senators Carper and McCain.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CARPER

Chairman CARPER. Well, I am tempted to say the Committee will
come to order, but the Committee is in order and so is the audience
and our witnesses. We are glad you are here arrayed before us
today and thank you for joining us. We are looking forward to your
testimony and the hearing. I think we are going to have some votes
today. We are working on some important legislation. So we will
probably be interrupted a time or two, but we are going to get
started and just roll with the punches. It is nice to see all of you.

As Congress wrestles anew with immigration reform this year,
the security of our borders will be closely examined. This conversa-
tion is likely to be quite different from the one we had 7 years ago
when we last debated immigration reform. That is largely due to
the substantial investments we have made to secure our borders
over the past decade, particularly our Southern border with Mex-
ico.

Despite all of the money and attention we have poured into these
efforts, we are still facing what I believe is a lag between percep-
tion and reality, much like what happened with the American auto
industry. By the beginning of this current century, the quality of
the vehicles that Detroit was making had begun to markedly im-
prove, greatly narrowing and then eliminating the quality gap be-
tween our vehicles and those produced in Japan and Europe. How-
ever, it was only in the last few years that the public really recog-
nized and accepted this fact, allowing the perception of the quality
of American vehicles to catch up with the reality of the quality of
those vehicles.

Likewise, despite the tremendous improvements that have been
made in border security over the past decade, the public’s percep-
tion of these improvements has lagged at times behind reality. Ac-
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cording to one of our witnesses today, Doris Meissner, we will
spend $18 billion this year enforcing our immigration and customs
laws. That is more than we will spend on all other Federal law en-
forcement, the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), Drug En-
forcement Administration (DEA), the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco,
Firearms and Explosives (ATF), the U.S. Marshals, and the Secret
Service combined. Just think about that. And since 2000, the Bor-
der Patrol alone has more than doubled in size, and its funding has
almost quadrupled. This enormous investment reflects just how im-
portant effective border security is to our Nation.

Last month, I was able to visit portions of the U.S.-Mexico border
in Arizona with one of our colleagues, Senator John McCain. We
were joined there by Congressman Mike McCaul of Texas, who
chairs the House Committee on Homeland Security. Later that
same week, I toured other parts of that border in Arizona with
their former Governor, now Secretary of Homeland Security, Janet
Napolitano. Based on what I saw there, I believe that our efforts,
and especially those of the dedicated men and women who work
along the border, are paying off for the American taxpayers, and
they need to.

As it turns out, illegal immigration has dramatically decreased.
Some experts estimate that more undocumented immigrants now
leave the United States each year than enter unlawfully. Border
Patrol apprehensions of undocumented immigrants, our best cur-
rent measure, albeit an imperfect one, are at their lowest levels in
decades.

Now, some parts of these decreases may be due to the great re-
cession we have endured, which reduced the number of jobs avail-
able for immigrants. But I believe that we could attribute a lot of
this success to the security gains that we have made which deter
people from crossing the border, whether there are jobs here for
them or not.

Having said all that, I returned from the border wondering if ap-
prehensions is the metric we should be using to measure our pro-
gram and our progress in border security and to guide our future
investments there. I am not convinced that it is. I am convinced,
however, of the wisdom of the old adage, you cannot manage what
you cannot measure. And the truth is that we need to refine and
strengthen the metrics that we use to determine how secure our
borders and our ports of entry (POE) are to ensure that our secu-
rity efforts are both effective and as cost efficient as possible.

This is especially necessary when the budgets are tight—and
they are, and we are literally debating that here today in the U.S.
Senate. We simply cannot afford to keep ramping up resources for
the border at the rate we have in the past. We must be strategic
with our investments, and we can be.

When I was in Arizona with my colleagues, I heard a number of
frontline agents say that we need to focus our efforts on giving
them technologies and tools that can serve as force multipliers.
That includes a wide range of cameras, sensors, and radars that
can be mounted on trucks or put on fixed towers to help the Border
Patrol deploy its agents more effectively. More aerial surveillance
assets, including blimps and aircraft such as the C206, are also
needed, and that is not a real exotic airplane. It is a pretty basic
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airplane, but it is a good platform. But C206 are also needed to
help the Border Patrol identify people crossing the border illegally
and track them until agents can catch them.

We also need to ensure that the investments we have already
made are fully utilized and not wasted. I was surprised and, frank-
ly, disappointed to learn that the Border Patrol has four drones de-
ployed in Arizona but only has the resources to fly two of them,
and even then, they cannot fly them every day of the week. We can
do better than that.

Another critical issue is the growing sophistication of drug smug-
gling networks along the border and the problems that they create
for the Border Patrol and for our country. Agents in Arizona told
me that the cartels actually put spotters with encrypted radios on
top of mountains in our country to help smugglers on the ground
avoid law enforcement. We need to do a better job of using our re-
sources, including our drones and other aircraft, to find these spot-
ters and to send agents to arrest them.

Stopping these criminal networks must be a high priority. Find-
ing the criminals that guide drugs and immigrants across the bor-
der can be like finding a needle in the haystack. If we can reform
our broken immigration system to open up more effective legal
channels for those looking to come to our country for economic or
family reasons, I believe we can make that haystack smaller. This
will allow law enforcement to focus on the truly bad guys.

Finally, I would also like to note that a lot of the smuggling seen
on the Southern borders is being pushed to the ports of entry.
These border crossings have received far less attention and re-
sources than the Border Patrol over the past decade, but they are
just as important to our security and to our economy.

Additionally, local mayors that I met with all told me that the
lack of investments in border crossings is causing long wait times,
which hurts their communities and our country as a whole. We
must make sure that our ports of entry are secure, but we also
need to ensure that they are effective conduits for the legal travel
and trade that are essential to our national well-being and, frankly,
that of the Mexicans.

Ultimately, I hope that we can help the Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) be so effective at securing our border that we can
begin to shift some of our resources toward staffing and modern-
izing our ports of entry. We need to.

In closing, I hope that today’s hearing facilitates a frank con-
versation about how border security has improved since the last
time immigration reform was debated and helps us to identify what
more needs to be done. I support the efforts underway to reform
our immigration laws. Looking ahead, I believe that this Com-
mittee can contribute significantly to the conversations that are
taking place now by informing them and ultimately enabling the
Congress and our President to hammer out a thoughtful and effec-
tive immigration policy for America in the 21st Century.

And we are going to be joined by some of our colleagues here. Dr.
Coburn is going to be offering a couple of amendments on the floor
today, and I know he is tied up with that right now. I know he will
be joining us, and some of my other colleagues will, too.
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I want to introduce our witnesses. As they say about the Presi-
dent, he does not really need an introduction, and Doris, I am not
sure that you do, either, but I am going to give you a short one
anyway. Doris Meissner, Senior Fellow and Director of the U.S. Im-
migration Policy Program at the Migration Policy Institute (MPI).
From 1993, Ms. Meissner served in the Clinton Administration as
the Commissioner of the Immigration and Naturalization Service
(INS). Welcome.

Our second witness is Mr. Edward Alden. He goes by “Ted.” Mr.
Alden is the Bernard Schwartz Senior Fellow at the Council on
Foreign Relations. Bernard Schwartz, that is a good name. Give
him my best. He specializes in U.S. economic competitiveness. Mr.
Alden has done extensive work on border security metrics and is
the author of the book, The Closing of the American Border, which
examines U.S. efforts to strengthen border security in the after-
math of the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks.

Our final witness is Dr. David A. Shirk, Director of the Trans-
Border Institute and Assistant Professor in the Political Science
Department at the University of San Diego. Dr. Shirk conducts re-
search on Mexican politics and U.S.-Mexican relations and security
along the U.S.-Mexican border and has many publications focused
on these issues.

We are delighted that you all are here. This is going to be a great
hearing. The vote is at 11:15. Let us try to stick close to seven min-
utes each. If you run a little bit over, that is OK. If you run way
over it, that is not.

Doris, you are our lead-off hitter. Take it away. Thank you. Wel-
come.

TESTIMONY OF HON. DORIS MEISSNER,! SENIOR FELLOW AND
DIRECTOR, U.S. IMMIGRATION POLICY PROGRAM, MIGRA-
TION POLICY INSTITUTE

Ms. MEISSNER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and thank
you for the opportunity to be here this morning.

Chairman CARPER. Our pleasure.

Ms. MEISSNER. My statement is based on my personal experience
with border and immigration enforcement when I served as Com-
missioner of INS. It is also based on a recent MPI report that I and
colleagues coauthored called “Immigration Enforcement in the
United States: The Rise of a Formidable Machinery.” The report
describes for the first time the totality and evolution since the mid-
1980s of the Nation’s modern day immigration enforcement ma-
chinery. My written statement focuses on the border enforcement
element of that, which I will summarize as follows.

For more than 25 years, there has been strong and sustained bi-
partisan support for strengthened immigration enforcement. As a
result, the level of immigration enforcement spending in the United
States now stands at a record high. You just summarized the key
points on that spending.

It has now reached $17.9 billion, larger than the other law en-
forcement agencies combined that you recounted. That amount is
24 percent higher than the amount spent for those other law en-

1The prepared statement of Ms. Meissner appears in the Appendix on page 37.
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forcement agencies, and, of course, the lion’s share of that funding
has been for border security.

Since fiscal year 2005, the budget of Customs and Border Protec-
tion (CBP) rose from $6.3 billion to $11.7 billion. That is an in-
crease of about 85 percent. The agency’s staffing grew by 50 per-
cent, from 41,000 to 61,000-plus. That includes a doubling in the
size of the Border Patrol to 21,000-plus agents since just 2004.

Border enforcement encompasses a broad sweep of responsibil-
ities at and between air, land, and sea ports of entry. Enforcement
along the Southwest land border with Mexico represents the most
heavily funded and publicized element of border enforcement. Re-
source infusions there have led to notable results. Historic highs in
staffing, technology, and infrastructure have combined with his-
toric 40-year lows in apprehensions. Border Patrol apprehensions
fell by 78 percent between fiscal year 2000 and 2012, from more
than 1.6 million to just 365,000. The greatest drop, 53 percent, has
occurred since just 2008. Beyond significantly fewer apprehensions
and individuals arrested, net new migration from Mexico has fallen
to zero.

These are dramatic numbers. They represent a top-line story of
changes that have been years in the making. To me, two aspects
of the changes stand out as particularly significant.

The first is a new strategic plan that the Border Patrol an-
nounced last spring that has received little notice. It calls for risk-
based enforcement to supplant its earlier goal of building adequate
staffing, technology, and infrastructure that began in 1994, when
I was Commissioner. The plan says that the Border Patrol’s re-
source base has now been built, allowing for targeted enforcement
responses to be carried out through information, integration of ef-
fort, and rapid response. It depicts steady State funding and refin-
ing of programs alongside increased cooperation with other law en-
forcement entities, especially Mexico. This is entirely new and un-
precedented.

Second, these sustained resource infusions have allowed for sig-
nificant changes in border enforcement practices. Instead of the
storied revolving door along the border, the Border Patrol is em-
ploying enforcement tactics that impose consequences beyond sim-
ple voluntary return on those it arrests. According to the Border
Patrol, the purpose of its new tactics is to break the smuggling cy-
cles and the networks by separating migrants from smugglers and
increasing deterrence of repeat entries. As a result, whereas 90
percent of border enforcement had been voluntary return, the re-
verse is now true and the large majority of those apprehended face
a consequence, such as lateral repatriation, expedited removal, or
Operation Streamline, for example. Remarkably, CBP refers more
cases to the United States for prosecution in district courts than
does the FBI.

Now, this is not to say that border enforcement must not con-
tinue to be improved. Technology initiatives that have played a
major role in transforming the border have also often been dis-
appointing. The story of Secure Border Initiative (SBInet) is a case
in point. Meeting the physical infrastructure needs at land ports of
entry has not kept pace with advances in documentation and
screening developments. Space limitations prevent important new
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technologies from being fully utilized. Thus, the potential for land
port of entry inspections to be a weak link is a continuing enforce-
ment challenge.

There is much disagreement over how to measure what con-
stitutes a secure border. Current measures rely primarily on in-
puts, such as resource increases, not on outcomes and impacts,
such as the size of illegal flows, the share of the flow apprehended,
or recidivism rates. CBP and DHS must do better in demonstrating
border enforcement effectiveness.

At the same time, the combination of increased border enforce-
ment, shifting trends in Mexico, and job loss in the U.S. economy
has led to new facts on the ground that have important policy and
political implications for immigration debates. Today’s border en-
forcement is a multifaceted, sophisticated enterprise. It has become
institutionalized through its national security links and resource
investments in vital capabilities that demonstrate the Federal Gov-
ernment’s ability and will to vigorously enforce the Nation’s immi-
gration laws.

While imperfect, border security has been significantly strength-
ened in all key dimensions. It would be strengthened even further
by enactment of immigration laws that both address inherent
weaknesses in enforcement beyond border security, such as em-
ployer enforcement, and that better rationalize immigration policy
to align with the Nation’s economic needs and future growth and
well-being. The dramatic strides that have been made in border se-
curity constitute a sound platform from which to address broader
immigration policy changes suited to the larger needs and chal-
lenges that immigration represents for the United States in the
21st century.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman CARPER. Thank you. Great testimony. I wish all of my
colleagues were here to hear it, but a lot of people are watching on
television and a lot of staffers are here, so we thank you for that.
Thank you for all your work over the years, as well.

Ms. MEISSNER. Thank you.

Chairman CARPER. Mr. Alden, we are happy you are here. Please
proceed.

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD ALDEN,! BERNARD L. SCHWARTZ
SENIOR FELLOW, COUNCIL ON FOREIGN RELATIONS

Mr. ALDEN. Thank you, Chairman Carper. I am delighted to have
been invited to testify today and it is great to be here with Doris
Meissner and David Shirk.

Chairman CARPER. Do you all know each other?

Mr. ALDEN. We do.

Ms. MEISSNER. Yes, we do.

Mr. ALDEN. Yes. It is a group of people who I think have worked
on these issues for a while, Doris longer than I have, but——

Chairman CARPER. Really? [Laughter.]

Have you all testified together before?

Ms. MEISSNER. No.

Mr. ALDEN. No.

1The prepared statement of Mr. Alden appears in the Appendix on page 50.
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Chairman CARPER. OK. This is your debut, so this is good. Thank
you.

Mr. ALDEN. The testimony that follows, as I was saying, is drawn
from research I have conducted with two distinguished economists,
Bryan Roberts, who is here with me today, and John Whitley, on
measuring the effectiveness of border enforcement. Dr. Whitley is
a Senior Fellow at the Institute for Defense Analyses and the
former Director of Program Analysis and Evaluation (PA&E) at the
Department of Homeland Security. Dr. Roberts is Senior Economist
at Econometrica and was formerly Assistant Director of Borders
and Immigration for Program Analysis and Evaluation at DHS. I
appreciate your generous introduction.

In a 2011 article in Foreign Affairs which was entitled, “Are U.S.
Borders Secure: Why We Do Not Know and How to Find Out,” Dr.
Roberts and I noted that by every conceivable input measure, as
Doris’ testimony went over, the number of Border Patrol agents,
miles of fencing, and drone and surveillance coverage, the border
is far more secure today than it has ever been. And yet according
to a new poll by the Hill Newspaper, nearly two-thirds of Ameri-
cans still believe the border is not secure.

One reason for public skepticism is that the U.S. Government ac-
tually releases very little information about unauthorized border
crossings. Currently, DHS makes public only a single relevant
number, which is the total arrests or apprehensions made by Bor-
der Patrol in the vicinity of the border, numbers we are all familiar
with. Multiple arrests of the same individual, it should be noted,
are counted multiple times. And as Doris testified, apprehensions
at the Southwest border have indeed dropped dramatically over the
past decade, from more than 1.65 million in fiscal year 2000 to
357,000 at the Southern border in fiscal year 2012. This is lower
than any year since the early 1970s, which is really before illegal
immigration became a big policy issue. But other enforcement
metrics related to illegal entry at the ports or between the ports
or through visa overstays are not reported.

DHS has recognized the inadequacy of the apprehensions num-
ber and has said it considers it, “an interim performance measure.”
Yet despite promising to produce and report alternative measures,
it has failed to do so, leaving this Congress to assess the current
State of border security in the absence of data that would greatly
assist that effort.

The outcome that is of most concern to the U.S. public is the
gross inflow of unauthorized migrants, or in other words, how
many people escape detection, enter and remain in the United
States successfully. While economic conditions in the United States
and in the major sending countries of Mexico and Central America
are obviously the biggest drivers of illegal migration, the two pri-
mary enforcement variables that affect gross inflow are the chances
of being caught, that is, the apprehension rate, and the con-
sequences of being caught.

If we look between the land ports of entry, where much of the
focus has been, there are three low-cost methods available that can
be used to measure gross inflow and apprehension rates: Migrant
surveys, recidivism analysis, and what is called known flow data.



8

Migrant surveys, which have been carried out for several decades
by academic groups, ask those who have attempted illegal entry
how many times they were arrested on a particular trip and wheth-
er they were ultimately successful in entering the United States or
gave up their attempt. The survey data, however, unfortunately, is
not available in a particularly timely fashion. It tends to be back-
ward looking.

Recidivism analysis is possible because Border Patrol has cap-
tured fingerprints of those it apprehends for more than a decade
now so that it can identify accurately those caught multiple times.
Under certain assumptions, this analysis allows for accurate esti-
mates of the apprehension rate. The difficulty is accounting for
those who are arrested, sent back across the border to Mexico, and
are deterred and do not make subsequent attempts. I explain that
more in my written testimony.

Finally, known flow data is based on sector-by-sector observa-
tions by the Border Patrol. Each sector has long kept such records,
which include estimates of the number of people who successfully
evaded the Border Patrol, so called “got-aways,” or are observed to
retreat back into Mexico, so-called “turnbacks.” The difficulty here
is that some percentage of illegal migrants will enter successfully
without any observation by the Border Patrol.

As our research shows in greater detail, each of these methods
suggests considerable progress has been made in improving the ef-
fectiveness of border enforcement over the past decade. Migrant
surveys suggest that the apprehension rate has trended upwards
from a low of about 20 percent in 1990 to a current rate of some-
where between 40 and 50 percent.

The recidivist method, depending on the assumptions one makes
about deterrence, similarly suggests an apprehension rate in the 40
to 50 percent range. It could be higher than this. As Doris men-
tioned, Border Patrol’s current strategy calls for consequence deliv-
ery to replace the historic practice of voluntary return of those ar-
rested back to Mexico. We are talking about Mexicans here, who
are the bulk of those trying to enter. These consequence programs
are intended to discourage multiple reentry attempts. That is their
whole purpose. But DHS has yet to release any data to evaluate
their effectiveness.

Finally, the known flow methodology, which was the subject of
an extremely important Government Accountability Office (GAO)
report in December, suggests that as many as 80 percent of those
crossing illegally are apprehended. Evidence on illegal entry
through the ports is scarce. In theory, it should be possible to
measure and report apprehension rates and gross inflow through
the ports. DHS implements a program of randomized secondary in-
spection, where certain vehicles are pulled aside on a random
basis, that could be used to generate data on the probability that
vehicle passengers attempting unauthorized entry succeed in get-
ting through primary inspection. It is not known if DHS has made
such estimates. They certainly have not released them publicly.

Another relevant measure, though it does not directly related to
the Southwest border, is the issue of visa overstays. A commonly
accepted estimate is that more than 40 percent of unauthorized mi-
grants arrived on a lawful visa and then overstayed. DHS currently
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has the capability to provide a reasonably accurate estimate of the
number of visa overstays from each country, but again has not re-
leased this information to Congress.

The key outcome performance measures for any law enforcement
organization are the rate at which the laws under their jurisdiction
are broken. For U.S. immigration law, this means the numbers and
rate at which individuals enter illegally and/or reside in this coun-
try unlawfully. Such data are crucial for designing more successful
policies in the future. The U.S. Government is currently incapable
of giving data-informed answers to some of the most basic policy
questions in immigration management, such as would new legal
programs for lower-skilled migrants reduce the incentive to migrate
illegally to the United States? Would increased workplace enforce-
ment do more to deter illegal immigration than increased border
enforcement? Where would expenditures be more effective? Where
are the vulnerabilities for increased illegal migration the greatest?
At the ports of entry? Between ports? Visa overstays? We do not
have good evidence.

In an effort to produce more policy-relevant data and improve on-
going oversight, Congress should require at least the following as
part of any forthcoming immigration legislation. First, that the Ad-
ministration develop a full set of outcome performance measures
for enforcement of immigration laws. There is a table in our writ-
ten testimony that suggests what those should be. Congress should
make the development and reporting of such measures mandatory
for the Administration and tie this to future appropriations.

Second, performance data should be used in the ongoing manage-
ment of illegal immigration. DHS should establish an early warn-
ing system that monitors all unauthorized inflows, along with eco-
nomic, demographic, law enforcement, and other trends that may
affect these outcomes. This is a critical part of a risk management
strategy as the Border Patrol has adopted.

And then, finally, oversight must be strengthened. Relevant
Committees in Congress should hold regular hearings to review the
early warning system data and forecasts, examine trends and out-
come performance measures, and assess DHS proposals for adjust-
ments to its strategies as conditions on the ground change.

Thank you. I appreciate your indulgence in going over time and
I would be happy to respond to questions.

Chairman CARPER. That was well worth the time it took. Thank
you.

Dr. Shirk, please proceed.

TESTIMONY OF DAVID A. SHIRK, PH.D.,! DIRECTOR, TRANS-
BORDER INSTITUTE, UNIVERSITY OF SAN DIEGO

Mr. SHIRK. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Thanks to you
and the Committee for allowing me to speak to you today. I have
been studying security issues on both sides of the border for the
last 10 years at the Trans-Border Institute based at the University
of San Diego’s Joan B. Kroc School of Peace Studies, and also, I
have been a long-time resident of the border region and I am per-
sonally affected on a daily basis by the choices made here in Wash-

1The prepared statement of Mr. Shirk appears in the Appendix on page 62.
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ington about our border with Mexico, so I am very pleased to speak
in that regard.

I have been studying security issues on both sides of the border
for the last 10 years at the Trans-Border Institute based at the
University of San Diego’s Joan B. Kroc School of Peace Studies,
and also, I have been a long-time resident of the border region and
I am personally affected on a daily basis by the choices made here
in Washington about our border with Mexico, so I am very pleased
to speak in that regard.

Living in San Diego for most of the last two decades, I have wit-
nessed the dramatic transformation of the border region that my
two colleagues have described as a result of more concentrated en-
forcement measures to prevent unauthorized migration, smuggling,
and terrorism. The dramatic increases in the number of Border Pa-
trol agents on the ground has already been mentioned. But I would
simply underscore that this arguably makes the U.S.-Mexico border
the heaviest guarded border between two peaceful, interdependent
trading countries in the world. The border itself has been phys-
ically transformed, especially in major populated areas where
multi-billion-dollar high-tech equipment and fencing are used to de-
tect and deter both immigrants and criminals.

By some measure, as has been mentioned, these efforts have re-
sulted in real security improvements along the border, particularly
when looking at inputs. But also, I want to speak to some of the
consequences for us living in the border region.

Even amid the economically and demographically driven decline
of Mexican outbound migration in recent years, we have seen more
effective deterrence, detection, detention, and deportation of unau-
thorized immigrants than at any other point in our history. We
have produced safer conditions in terms of roads, lighting, commu-
nications systems, and emergency back-up for Border Patrol and
Customs agents working in these zones, as well as lower crime
rates for border communities, businesses, and residents like me.

In many places, this has improved the quality of life for people
living along the border insofar as it has resulted in less fear and
property damage for businesses, ranchers, and residents, and
greater protection for our parks and recreational areas located near
the border.

However, this border security buildup has come at a significant
cost, as has been noted. The operational costs of border enforce-
ment have increased greatly, from billions to tens of billions of dol-
lars annually. More sophisticated border controls have resulted ac-
tually in more sophisticated criminal organizations, greater threats
for immigrants, residents, and Government agents working in bor-
der zones. We have also produced more dangerous conditions for
unauthorized immigrants crossing the border, contributing to more
than 6,000 migrant deaths since 1995.

In weighing the cost of border security, we should also consider
the lengthy delays resulting from slow procedures and inadequate
infrastructure, which results in lost economic opportunities for both
countries. Last year, commercial, vehicular, and pedestrian cross-
ers at the border accounted for over a half-a-trillion dollars in busi-
ness with Mexico, our second-largest trading partner. Border wait
times, solely in the San Diego-Tijuana region, which is in urgent
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need of further funding to complete infrastructure upgrades, cost
both countries around $6 billion each year, according to the San
Diego Association of Governments.

Impacts on Mexican border cities, where tens of thousands of im-
migrants are returned without coordination with Mexican authori-
ties, include greater crime and violence as those individuals try to
struggle to adapt to their deportation conditions.

Astonishingly, as has been noted, despite all the effort and cost,
we have few reliable indicators to determine whether these border
security measures are effective in deterring undocumented immi-
gration. Almost all of the most commonly used metrics of border se-
curity effectiveness are proxy indicators. Analysts measure the
number of unauthorized immigrants living in the United States
based on surveys and approximations. Analysts measure the flow
of illegal immigrants into the country by the number of arrests
made by Border Patrol agents. Ultimately, we do not have accu-
rate, up-to-date estimates of the size and composition of the U.S.
unauthorized immigrant population or the number of unauthorized
immigrants coming into the United States.

These estimates need to be more regularly updated and publicly
disseminated to give a clear picture of the overall effectiveness of
immigration control measures, including those that go beyond the
border. Greater research and analysis is also needed to approxi-
mate the proportion of visa overstays compared to unauthorized
border crossers that comprise our undocumented population, as
well as the countries of origin, so we can get a sense of how impor-
tant I}/IIexican and Central American migration is as a phenomenon
overall.

The U.S. Government, I think, should also work more closely
with the Government of Mexico and Mexican research agencies to
examine statistics on Mexican outbound migration and returnees,
repatriacion, as they say in Mexico, as well as surveys of migrants,
as has been mentioned, that provide a better understanding of
their motivations and experiences.

Authorities do have some measures that can be used, as well, to
evaluate the performance of U.S. border control agencies in terms
of process. For example, border officials collect data on the likeli-
hood of detention after detection, again, this idea of got-aways or
turnbacks. But the methodology for gathering these data varies
from sector to sector, so developing a standardized methodology for
the collection of these and similar performance metrics would help
officials to identify areas in need of improvement along different
sectors of the border and redeploy resources accordingly to those
zones.

On a final note, my colleague at the Wilson Center, Eric Olson,
and I have argued for better security through wider gates. This
may seem counterintuitive, but if Congress can achieve a long over-
due reform of our immigration system, this would reduce the incen-
tives to violate our immigration laws and thereby increase our abil-
ity to control the border, because it would reduce the size of the
haystack that our Border Patrol agents have to sort through. In
that sense, conditioning immigration reform on tougher border se-
curity may be the wrong sequence of policies.

Thank you very much.
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Chairman CARPER. Well, thank you. That was really excellent
testimony. We appreciate each of your statements.

We have been joined by Senator McCain, and I mentioned, Sen-
ator McCain, before you got here how valuable our visit to your
border, your State’s border with Mexico, was for me.

I am reminded as I prepared for this hearing and listened to tes-
timony today of a couple of thoughts. One, is the border more se-
cure? Can we do better? Everything I do, I know I could do better.
It is one of my core values. I think that is true for all of us. Every-
thing we all do, every Government program we have, I suspect we
can do better. And while real progress has been made along our
border with Mexico, can we do better? Sure, we can do better. I like
to say, the road to improvement is always under construction, and
it is in this case, as well.

One of my take-aways from the time I spent with Senator
McCain and Congressman McCaul and later that week with Sec-
retary Napolitano was that you look at the areas between the ports
of entry, where you have deployed large numbers of ground forces,
Border Patrol, but also a lot of emphasis there on a fair amount
of technology, fencing and other things, we are doing a better job.
We are clearly doing a better job. If you look at the ports of entry,
especially the ports of entry where we have some new technology,
and we visited at least one of those, very impressive operations, but
there are also huge back-ups, impeding trade going North and
going South.

One of the take-aways for me from that visit was if some of the
technology that we are using is being used effectively to help direct
our troops on the ground, our Border Patrol on the ground to the
places they need to go and to better deploy those assets and deploy
them in a more timely way, but I was down there looking for force
multipliers. And one of the great examples is the drones. We have
four drones on the border. Two operate at any time. They can oper-
ate for about 16 hours. They operate 5 days a week. What happens
the other 2 days? What happens with the other two drones? What
happens when the wind is blowing more than 15 knots? What hap-
pens when maintenance brings down the drones and they cannot
fly? We have to figure out how to resource all four drones. If we
are going to have four drones there, we need to be able to resource
them.

We have pretty good technology with, some people call them
aerostats, but they are really blimps, the kind of sensors that we
can mount on these blimps. Put them up in the air, they can be
there whether the wind is 15 knots or 35 knots. They can survey
what is going on. They can help us better direct our resources.

Ideally, what I would like to do—and the C206, an aircraft that,
frankly, I had not heard of. It is an older plane, small plane, but
it is one that is a great platform and a very cost effective platform
compared to the drones. You can fly for extended periods of time.
It would be a great way to help better deploy our assets on the
ground. It is a force multiplier.

But those are the kinds of investments I think we need to be
making, and if we make those investments, we will make the—how
many thousand troops or Border Patrol do we have on the ground?
It is not 18,000. What is it?
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Ms. MEISSNER. Twenty-one-thousand.

Chairman CARPER. Twenty-one-thousand, to help make them
more effective.

The other thing we have to do, we have these folks who are sit-
ting up—the bad guys sitting up on the mountains up in our coun-
try really spying and being able to talk to other bad guys who are
trying to bring either drugs or people into the country illegally. We
ought to take them out. We ought to be smart enough to find out
where they are and to be able to go take them out. If we could do
that, that would make our efforts, I think, a whole lot more suc-
cessful. It is probably a lot more difficult than it sounds, but that
is part of what we need to do.

I am going to ask a question or two and then turn it over to Sen-
ator McCain for—he has a number of questions—for at least 10
minutes, and then we will bounce back and forth. But, Mr. Alden,
you spent a whole lot of time on the metrics and how do we meas-
ure, actually measure success. It is not easy. It is not an easy thing
to measure.

But I want to ask the three of you to just have a conversation
with us about what might be a consensus about a metric or a series
of metrics that are more reasonable, more effective, more appro-
priate. And, Doris, Dr. Shirk, I do not care who goes first, but react
to what Ted Alden has said to us. What do you agree with? What
do you maybe not agree with, and what

Ms. MEISSNER. I would endorse every one of Ted’s statements.
You asked us at the outset, if we know each other, or if we have
worked together. Certainly Ted and I have, along with others that
are ir(ll the university community as well as analysts that Ted men-
tioned.

This issue of metrics is absolutely paramount at this point and
DHS has been far too cautious. CBP has been very risk averse
where measures that already are available are concerned. I under-
stand the caution. We all recognize what the issues are sur-
rounding them. But one of the things with measures and one of the
things with data is that it has to be used. It has to be tested. It
has to be validated, both inside closed circles within Government
agencies but also by the external community. And it is past time
where that should be done more fully.

I think we would all agree that if there was one measure that
we could have that would make all the difference, it would be the
measure of the flow. It is what we in the trade call the magical de-
nominator. We have the numerator. That is apprehensions. We
need to know what those apprehensions represent as a percentage
of the overall flow.

We have that flow number in glances. The Congressional Re-
search Service (CRS) has been able with select pieces of requests
of data to get a sense of it. We know that the Border Patrol sector-
by-sector has a reasonably good picture of it, lots of it because of
the technology that you described and cited.

The standardization of definitions on what is to be counted, et
cetera, is not where it needs to be. That all needs to be done. But
some of this can happen in an iterative way if things begin to be
shared and this becomes a really sincere analytic effort to try to
find out what the answers are.
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One of the most important things we learned from one piece of
research that CRS did is that the apprehension numbers, 365,000
a year ago, actually means just 269,000, or maybe it was 267,000,
individuals. That is another very interesting subset of this. As com-
pared to the arrest actions, how many real individuals does that
represent? Just in those two things, the flow and how many indi-
viduals are represented by the apprehension numbers, we would
know a great deal more about effectiveness than we do. Those, I
would argue, are within reach.

Chairman CARPER. Oh, good. Thanks. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. I would agree, as well. I would just note that both
Doris and I are on the advisory committee for the paper that Ted
is working on for the Council on Foreign Relations precisely on this
topic, and I think it is excellent work.

I would say that one of the things that he noted, the fact that
we can isolate with the apprehension data whether or not individ-
uals are recidivists using the thumbprint identifier code that is
available on that—that could be made available on that database
is an example of how data should be made available to researchers
so that we can do more sophisticated analysis and give you a better
understanding of what the actual trends are using those data.

I would also simply point out that if you—one metric, thinking
about numerators and denominators, is in 1990, when we had
about—late 1990s, when we had about 9,000 agents, they were
making about 150-plus arrests per agent, on average, using the ap-
prehension data that we have. If you flash forward to today, when
we have 20,000-plus agents on the border, they are arresting about
15 undocumented immigrants per agent.

So that is actually, ironically, a good thing. We want a low num-
ber of arrests to the number of agents that we have deployed.
Ideally, we would like to have fewer Border Patrol agents and
fewer arrests, meaning that flows would be low and there is a lot
of deterrence. So if we can reduce manpower at the border while
increasing some of those force multipliers that you mentioned, that
would be the ideal.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thanks very much.

I am reminded, before I turn it over to you, Senator McCain and
I spent a whole lot of time in the Navy. I admire his service—I
know we all do—and salute him for it. The time that he spent in—
and he was in much more difficult circumstances than I was. I flew
in a Navy airplane called a P3. We used to hunt Russian sub-
marines all over the world. We also flew a lot of missions off the
coast of Vietnam and Cambodia, low levels trying to detect a little
infiltrator probably trying to get into South Vietnam to resupply
the Viet Kong. And in the South China Sea, there was a lot of sur-
face traffic, and a lot of surface traffic going into Hong Gai Harbor.
We flew a lot of missions down along the Straits of Majorca, be-
tween the Indian Ocean and the Pacific Ocean.

And this was 40 years ago and we had the technology then to
literally track scores of little boats electronically, to assign targets
to them electronically, and to be able to track them, scores of them
at the same time. This was 40 years ago. And if we could do that
40 years ago, I think we ought to have the technology today,
whether it is on a drone or a C206 or an aerostat, to be able to
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do something with not just little boats trying to infiltrate into
South Vietnam, but people and groups of people. We ought to have
the technology to be able to do that.

John, thank you very much.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR MCCAIN

Senator McCAIN. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I want to
thank you for taking the time from a very busy schedule to come
down to the border, spend time with our agents, with our ranchers,
with all of those who really live this issue on a day-to-day basis.
I wish more of our colleagues could have the opportunity or seize
the opportunity as you did, and I thank you for doing that. It is
a long way from Delaware and I thank you for being there. It is
obvious that you learned a lot, as I did, and I appreciate it very
much.

I thank the witnesses. Doris, it is nice to see you again, and
thank you for your outstanding work, and thank you all for your
continued contributions to this discussion we are having on com-
prehensive immigration reform.

Doctor, I agree with you that we have to have comprehensive re-
form. You ended your remarks that the best way to relieve this
pressure is probably through comprehensive reform. I know that all
of our witnesses would agree with that. And part of it is—of any
comprehensive immigration reform is verifiable identification of
people who apply for jobs. When the magnet is not there anymore,
then fewer people are going to come to this country illegally.

But I also, Doris, want to emphasize that it is beyond my under-
standing why the Department of Homeland Security would not
publicly disclose the information that is necessary to all Americans
as to this issue of flow and how many we apprehend and how many
are turned back and you have motivated me, if we pass comprehen-
sive immigration reform, that will be one of the provisions of the
legislation, that this information needs to be made public to all
Americans.

I guess for all three of our witnesses, that is probably the best
way to—or do you know a better way of ascertaining the effective-
ness rate than apprehensions and turnbacks? Is there a better way
to achieve these metrics than that, or is that probably the best way
to do that? Doris.

Ms. MEISSNER. As far as I know, those are the key ideas, and Da-
vid’s addition of recidivism and repeated entries off of the Auto-
mated Biometric Identification System (IDENT) data is what we
have. And that is what we need. I mean, it is not that what we
have is too primitive. We have the wherewithal to get those num-
bers. Now, when we have them, they may raise other questions
that one needs to dig further on. But having them would put us
way far forward from where we are today in understanding.

Mr. ALDEN. I would say, as I spelled out in the testimony, we
really believe that the three methods you need, it is a place to
start. There could be improvements to all of them. One is these
Border Patrol observations, and you have had a very good picture
of that in this GAO report in December, which is the first time all
of that data has been made available widely to Congress and the
public. A very important contribution.
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We need a similar kind of transparency with respect to the recid-
ivist data, and DHS has this information on multiple arrests. They
can use it, as I said, with certain assumptions to help make cal-
culations of flow and apprehension rates.

And then, finally, we need to make more serious use of these mi-
grant surveys. Now, there are problems there in terms of who car-
ries it out. It is done by academic groups. There would be concern
if the Government got directly involved in that area. But the sur-
veys are very valuable in helping us understand what the migrants
themselves are doing, what motivates them, what deters them. It
would be very interesting if we finally get serious workplace en-
forcement to have questions in surveys, were you deterred from
coming to the United States by the fact that you did not think you
could get a legitimate job? That is an important piece of informa-
tion that we need to know as part of ongoing management.

So I think we really are moving from this position of a big re-
source buildup to ongoing law enforcement and management of the
problem, and I am hoping that this legislation will help facilitate
that turn because I think that is where we are. Both for good objec-
tive reasons, because that is where we need to be, but, I think, also
for budgetary reasons. There are just limits to how much we can
continue to spend on enforcement.

Senator MCCAIN. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. I would only add, first of all, if the Government does
not want to release the IDENT data, at a minimum, doing some
analysis and presenting that through GAO or some other source
would be an alternative. But it seems to me that there is no appar-
ent reason for why this and similar data are not released.

Another example that I would use on another security area
would be seizure data. We do not have publicly available informa-
tion about, say, drug seizures or drugs and cash on a port of entry
level and in between port of entry level across the entire border.
But that would be a useful metric, as well, as we think about bor-
der security’s effectiveness on other measures, such as drug traf-
ficking.

On the scope of the problem, we have been using this number of
11 million undocumented immigrants, but that is an old number
and it is a number that has not been backed up by new survey
data. And so I would only underscore that the survey data is very
important for getting a better understanding of the size and com-
position of what some researchers call lakes and streams, right, the
population and the people moving into and out of that population.
And, unfortunately, that is the kind of work that needs to be done
by academics and think tanks, and funding is critical for that kind
of research. It is often—academics seem like we are not doing a
whole lot in the ivory tower, but ultimately, when funding is avail-
able to do this kind of research, policymakers get the kind of infor-
mation that they need to make decisions.

Senator McCAIN. In 1986, I was around here and we passed leg-
islation that gave, “amnesty” to three million Americans. There is
a bitter taste in a lot of people’s mouths because there was a com-
mitment at that time, an assurance that we would never have to
address this issue again. So this obviously emphasizes the impor-
tance this time around of border security.
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And I agree with the witnesses. I am not sure we need additional
people. But I also believe that we have learned a lot of lessons from
Iraqg and Afghanistan on detection, on surveillance capabilities,
that have been a quantum leap. In 2007, we did not use drones.
We had dirigibles, you know, blimps. And so I agree with you. We
need to use that additional technology to increase it.

But I also think that we need to have a measurement, probably
through effectiveness rate, so that we can assure the American peo-
ple that we have about 90 percent effective control of the border
and take steps that are necessary to achieve that. Now, because of
the advances we have made, when you look at the nine sectors, ex-
cept for the smallest sectors where less than 30,000 apprehensions
are not that important, we are only looking at three sectors that
are not at 90 percent effectiveness. So I do not think it is that hard
to achieve that 90 percent.

But at the same time, I think I have an obligation, not just to
the people of Arizona, but to the people of this country, to assure
them that not only will we enact comprehensive immigration re-
form, but we are not going to come back and face this same third
wave again some years from now. I would appreciate your com-
ments on that, maybe beginning with you, Doris.

Ms. MEISSNER. Well, I certainly do not think that one wants to
establish an effectiveness rate in statute. But it is absolutely im-
portant at this point to do what Ted suggests in his testimony: Es-
tablish in the statute expectations from DHS of the kind of data,
and the managing of that data against circumstances on the
ground that we want to see where border control is concerned.

I also think that in terms of the 1986 experience and its lessons
that although this debate is similar in that it is returning to the
issues of border enforcement, employer enforcement, et cetera, it is
also very different, not only because of what we have learned, but
the way things have changed. And I would point to a couple of
changes.

The most important are changes that are taking place in Mexico.
I mean, Mexico, of course, has been the source of the largest share
of illegal immigration now for 40-plus years and there is actually
a historic set of changes taking place in Mexico that is part of the
new picture where illegal immigration to the United States is con-
cerned. That has to do with dramatic reductions in the birth rate
and fertility rate in Mexico, the age curve in the population, so that
less people are actually working age, the growth of a middle class,
and solid economic growth in Mexico because they got their fun-
damentals right in the 1990s in terms of the economy.

So even though one does not want to say that there is not going
to be illegal immigration from Mexico—there will be—it is a very
different picture in terms of dynamics.

Senator MCCAIN. Well, it is very different in other ways, too. One
is an increased flow from other parts of the hemisphere, not just
from Mexico, and the dramatically increased sophistication of the
drug dealers as they bring drugs across our border, so

Ms. MEISSNER. Well, and that is right——

Senator MCCAIN [continuing]. So I respectfully disagree with you
that the problem is lessened. In fact, as far as drugs are concerned,
it is greater. There are people sitting on mountaintops in Arizona
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today guiding drug cartel people bringing drugs across our border.
There is a dramatic increase in other than Mexicans (OTMs) that
are trying to come across our border, as well. So I respectfully dis-
agree with your rosy assessment, and I believe it needs to be——

Ms. MEISSNER. No, ——

Senator MCCAIN. Let me finish. And I believe that it needs to be
written into law so that the American people can know whether
there is an effective control of our border. I owe them that obliga-
tion, particularly the citizens of my State.

And I am out of time, so could I go to you, Ted.

Mr. ALDEN. I just wanted to caution against—and I can under-
stand why for public assurance this is very important, but I want
to caution against looking for a single number. I mean, Chief Mi-
chael Fisher of the Border Patrol put out this

Senator MCCAIN. We have to have some measurement.

Mr. ALDEN. But we can have multiple measures.

Senator MCCAIN. OK.

Mr. ALDEN. We do not simply need one measure. I mean, Chief
Fisher put out this 90 percent effectiveness ratio and that comes
from this known flow methodology. The problem with that, as I
said, is that known flow almost certainly underestimates the num-
ber of people coming in illegally because we simply do not know
what it was that the Border Patrol did not observe.

The second danger with focusing solely on that number is that
in many ways, it is the most subjective of these different measures
that I talked about because it depends on Border Patrol observa-
tions. And you want to be able to assure the public that these num-
bers are not being gamed by Border Patrol agents who are looking
to hit a certain target in order to satisfy the Congress or satisfy
the public.

That is why we believe very strongly that multiple measures, in-
cluding ones like the recidivist data that, for all of the challenges,
are more objective—so we know when we have apprehended people
multiple times—that you have to use these data together to try to
come up with a complete picture.

I would caution against establishing a target effectiveness ratio
and then saying that is what we need to hit, because I think there
is a real danger that effective long-run performance management
will be jeopardized by focusing on a particular——

Senator McCAIN. How do I assure the people of my State that
the border is under effective control?

Mr. ALDEN. You have to get them to understand that there are
different ways to look at this. The data is all pointing in the same
direction. The truth probably lies somewhere between these poles
and we need to continue making it better. We are going to manage
this on an ongoing basis. The Congress is going to do oversight. We
are going to question the Administration and the Border Patrol ag-
gressively. We are going to have a laser-like focus on continued im-
provement in the future, not on one particular magic number that
we are going to try to hit.

I think there is a real danger of that in terms of what you are
trying to do in reassuring the public that this is not going to be
1986 all over again. I mean, people are smart about this, right?
They understand——
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Senator MCCAIN. No, they are not.

Mr. ALDEN. Well, they should be, right? This is——

Senator MCCAIN. Well, maybe they should be.

Mr. ALDEN. This is called

Senator MCCAIN. Maybe they should be, but they are not.

Mr. ALDEN. This is hard stuff, right.

Senator MCCAIN. Maybe they should be, but I can tell you, they
are not.

Mr. ALDEN. OK. Well, as my——

Senator MCCAIN. I have town hall meetings all over my State.

Mr. ALDEN. Fair enough.

Senator MCCAIN. You may have seen some of them on television.

Mr. ALDEN. I have. I understand the challenges.

Senator MCCAIN. We have spirited debate and discussion——

Mr. ALDEN. I understand the challenges.

Senator MCCAIN [continuing]. And they want a secure border,
and they have that right.

Mr. ALDEN. Absolutely.

Senator MCCAIN. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. Senator, I have studied drug trafficking and drug-re-
lated violence in Mexico very carefully over the last several years
and I agree with you that they are more dangerous and more dead-
ly than at times in the past.

I do think that that is all the more reason that we need to redi-
rect flows of migrants to legal entry points so that we can reduce
the size of the haystack and focus on the real threats that we face
at the border, as you have tried to

Senator MCCAIN. I have promised to. That is the intent of this
legislation, and I appreciate that.

Mr. SHIRK. As you have tried to do, sir.

I also would simply underscore that I also think we can help
Mexico’s economy continue to grow and benefit in the process. Mex-
ico is our No. 2 most important destination for U.S. exports and I
would like us to keep sending more iPods and more U.S. goods to
Mexico as their economy improves and their purchasing power im-
proves. Anything we can do to facilitate that, I think, would be a
positive thing.

But you are also right that we need to do more to work with Cen-
tral America, which has been losing large numbers of its migrants,
the OTMs, as you say, the other than Mexicans, who are coming
North to the United States. And if we can work with them as we
have worked with Mexico in the last few years, I think that would
be positive. Thank you.

Senator MCCAIN. I thank you. I have to go, Mr. Chairman. I
thank the witnesses. And again, Mr. Alden and Doris, I need to
have something to assure people that they are not going to live in
fear, as some of them are right now in the Southern part of my
State, or believe they are. And so this is a very tough part of this
issue. And I do not think we could ever return to 1986 because of
the dramatic improvement we have made in border security. But
I can see a relaxation that might cause—and there is always—one
of the problems with these Central American countries is their
economies are terrible, as opposed to the Mexican economy. So we
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geed to work with the Mexicans on improving their Southern bor-
er.

But I need to assure the people of my State and this country that
we are not going to revisit this issue again 10, 15, or 20 years from
now. So there has to be some assurance to them, no matter what
parameters we use to secure our border.

You have added a lot to this debate and you have been helpful
to me as we are in these discussions and hopefully coming up with
a product that Mr. Bismarck would not call laws and sausages. I
thank the witnesses.

Ms. MEISSNER. Senator, if I might just say very quickly, I am
sure, on behalf of all of us, we would be very pleased to work with
you on those issues.

Senator McCAIN. Thank you very much. We have in the past, in
the Coolidge Administration. Thank you. [Laughter.]

Chairman CARPER. Thank you.

Mr. Alden, in your testimony, you note that the U.S. Government
is incapable of giving data-informed answers to key questions that
I think a number of us believe will be crucial when we try to figure
out what more needs to be done.

I want to go down the panel and ask each of you to help me ad-
dress three questions that I am going to ask. They are short ques-
tions, and I am going to ask the question and then ask—we will
start with you, Dr. Shirk—but ask you and then Mr. Alden and
Doris to respond.

But the first question is, would increased workplace enforcement
do more to deter future illegal immigration than increased border
enforcement?

Mr. SHIRK. I think, ultimately, yes. The data, however, I think
as others will point out, does not make it possible for us to accu-
rately determine exactly how significant the workplace enforcement
effects are, but my personal leaning is that I think that that would
be more of an effective measure, because the problem, I think, is
that we always try to use the border as a solution to problems that
do not originate at the border, whether that is with drugs or with
undocumented immigration. We do not deal with the point of con-
tact or the point of origin of the problem, the point of sale or the
point of consumption.

And in my mind, if we are not doing something to address the
point of departure for undocumented immigrants, making their eco-
nomic opportunities better at home, and we are not dealing with
employers and making it easier for employers to ensure that the
people that they hire have legal authorization to work in the
United States, then anything we do in between is not going to be
particularly effective.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thank you. Mr. Alden.

Mr. ALDEN. I would just like to note quickly that Dr. Whitley has
joined us, as well. I am delighted to have him here with us.

Chairman CARPER. Do you think he would raise his hand and
smile at us? How are you?

Mr. ALDEN. Thank you. I think, logically, one would have to say
yes, because border enforcement, beginning with the work that
Doris did back when she was INS Commissioner, has developed
substantially over the last two decades, as we have talked about
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today. Workplace enforcement is still really in its infant stages. I
mean, e-Verify covers, what, 7 percent of employers now. There are
identification problems. One has to believe that the potential gains
are much bigger in that space than they would be for increased
border enforcement. There has been some academic work that sug-
gests that in a tentative way. It is hard to get a firm handle on.

But one of the things that we would want to do if, as a result
of this legislation, workplace enforcement becomes more and more
stringent, is to begin to monitor that. I mean, in migrant surveys,
for instance, you would want to ask people, were you deterred from
coming to the United States by the fact that it was going to be dif-
ficult for you to find legitimate work? Currently, if you ask people
that, the answer is, no, that is not a deterrent factor at all. And
so that would be an important piece of data to try to get a sense
of what kind of impact these measures have.

I mean, there is no perfect workplace enforcement, either. One
of the results will be more gray market work. More people will
work for cash under the table. But there is no question that it
could have a big impact in reducing the ease with which unauthor-
ized migrants can find employment. But we would want to, again,
as part of an ongoing process, monitor the impact of that as care-
fully as we can in terms of illegal migrant flows.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thank you. Ms. Meissner.

Ms. MEISSNER. Let me add one other element to what has al-
ready been said. I agree with what has been said. The other ele-
ment here, of course, is that about 35, 40 percent of the people in
the unauthorized population are probably there because they are
overstaying visas. They have nothing to do with coming across the
Southwest border with Mexico.

Chairman CARPER. So they started out on

Ms. MEISSNER. So they started out as a foreign student or as a
visitor, or whatever, and they overstayed their visa. Again, we do
not know the proportion because the Government does not put data
out on it, so the research on that comes from the most recent Pew
Hispanic Center, probably 5, 6 years ago. But let us just say it is
40 percent. That percentage is likely to go up the more that border
enforcement on the Southwest border succeeds because less people,
arguably, would be crossing the Southwest border and becoming
part of the resident unauthorized population than would be over-
staying visas.

The best way to deal with the visa overstay is the employment
point. That is the most logical intervention, because those people,
too, are overstaying largely for purposes of working in the United
States. So employer enforcement is the most direct way to get to
a very large chunk, and possibly a growing chunk, of the unauthor-
ized population, to the extent that it continues.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thank you.

My second question I want to ask of each of you, and maybe we
will reverse the order here, reverse the flow, and Ms. Meissner, I
am going to ask you to go first, but here is the question. Would
new legal programs for lower-skilled migrants reduce the incentive
to migrate illegally to the United States? We have had some discus-
sion of this already, but I would like to just ask that directly and
hear from each of you.
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Ms. MEISSNER. Yes, it would. I think that is one of the main les-
sons coming out of 1986 and the Immigration Reform and Control
Act (IRCA) that we did not do. We thought of it as a closed box.
We did not foresee that the issues of migration would be continuing
issues in our labor market. That is far more acute now, however,
than 25 years ago because of our own demographics, the aging of
our society, the global labor market and global economy in which
we live and compete. Immigration and immigration tied to our
labor market needs is clearly a part of our future as an economy
and as a competitive economy.

Therefore, it is essential that we have ways of bringing those
people to this country across all skill spectrums— across the entire
skill spectrum—in legal ways. And so we need to do that as part
of immigration reform, but it does need to be combined with effec-
tive enforcement, because no matter what, there will be more de-
mand to come to the United States than there will be legitimate
opportunities. So good future flow provisions along with solid en-
forcement is the best we know of where to go with this.

Chairman CARPER. All right. Thank you. Mr. Alden.

Mr. ALDEN. There is an interesting historical example, and credit
Dr. Roberts for the research on this for our paper. If you look back
in the 1950s, there had been a big spike in illegal migration in the
early 1950s, actually, a million apprehensions, I think it was in
1953 or 1954. As a response, the Eisenhower Administration did
two things. They expanded the quota of the Bracero Program dra-
matically, which was the farm worker program at the time. Now,
I acknowledge all of the real human rights, labor rights issues with
the Bracero Program. I am not advocating Bracero.

But you look historically. A big expansion of the Bracero Pro-
gram coupled with very tough enforcement, what was infamously
known as Operation Wetback, which was rounding up lots of people
living without status in the United States, either sending them
back to Mexico or forcing them into the Bracero Program to work
as authorized Bracero workers.

What we see in the apprehensions data is it plunges in the years
after, down to a level of roughly 80,000 annually. During this pe-
riod of time, the Border Patrol is monitoring conditions in the agri-
cultural economy very carefully to try to assess where might there
be spikes in people coming over. That whole period through the end
of the Bracero Program in 1964, we have very low levels of appre-
hensions. The numbers are typically fewer than 100,000 per year.
After the elimination of the Bracero Program, those numbers start
to spike again and we have the modern rise.

So I think there is an interesting historical experiment, then,
which for all the problems with Bracero, which for all of the prob-
lems with the way enforcement was done in the 1950s—again, I am
not advocating these—seems to indicate that a combination of legal
paths for lower-skilled workers plus tough enforcement does, in
fact, reduce illegal migration substantially.

Chairman CARPER. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. I agree with everything that has been said, for the
most part. I just would point out that the challenge, I think, on
workplace visas is that there is enormous complexity to the number
of workplace visa types that we have. We have the A—1. We have
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high-skilled—I am sorry, the H-1. We have H-2A and H-2B. We
have numerous different categories of visas and often there is a
cost for the employer to contract workers to take them in as tem-
porary workers.

As a result of that, we tend to have larger firms taking advan-
tage of workplace visa opportunities, bringing people in from Mex-
ico or other places. But for smaller firms that have maybe one or
two people that they need in the back of a kitchen or something
like that, the cost of doing all the paperwork and paying the costs
associated with those workplace visas are relatively high, which
means that it is much easier to go to the black market or the gray
market around the corner, hire some guy off the street. If work-
place visas were made more flexible and accessible so that smaller
companies could take advantage of them, I think that would be a
huge benefit.

In particular, with regard to the border region, I would like to
point out that we have a category called the B-1 visa and
iterations on that B-1 visa which allow border residents from Baja,
California, and other border States in Mexico to cross over for the
purposes of shopping and for visits with family, et cetera. They are
not allowed to work. But the reality is that you have large numbers
of people crossing the border with their B-1 visa and soliciting em-
ployment in the informal sector. In my mind, it would make much
more sense and would greatly facilitate the border economy as a
whole to actually make those B-1 visas also eligible for temporary
labor in those border communities.

Chairman CARPER. OK. Good.

Third question, and this, I am going to start with you, Mr. Alden,
if we could, and ask our other two witnesses to respond, as well.
But the third question is where are the vulnerabilities for in-
creased illegal migration the largest? At the ports of entry? Be-
tween the ports? Or through visa overstays? Mr. Alden.

Mr. ALDEN. I would say—I would agree with Doris on visa over-
stay. Let me start there. I think that is likely to become a bigger
vulnerability in the future. I think we have good tools to deal with
it. We have a reasonably functioning biometric entry and bio-
graphic exit system. The Department of Homeland Security knows
pretty accurately on a country-by-country basis how many people
are overstaying. They, unfortunately, have not yet shared that in-
formation with the Congress, which is important. In fact, if you
want to revise the Visa Waiver Program, which is a kind of sepa-
rate issue, you need that data.

We do not do simple things with visa holders advocated in a
paper I wrote with an immigration attorney, Liam Schwartz, last
year. We should send e-mail notifications. If you are here on a visa
and your visa is going to expire, there should be an e-mail notifica-
tion from the U.S. Government 30 days or 15 days or whatever be-
fore your visa is going to expire warning you that you need to make
arrangements to go home or to renew your visa to remain lawfully.
There is a lot of social science evidence that people tend to obey
the law when they think somebody is watching. We do nothing as
a Government to let people know we actually expect them to abide
by the terms of their visa. Easy stuff that we do not do on that
front.



24

Chairman CARPER. Do you have research that indicates whether
or not these folks that are here illegally or overstay their welcome,
that they ever text?

Mr. ALDEN. Whether they what? Sorry.

Chairman CARPER. Use texting.

Mr. ALDEN. Are they [Laughter.]

Chairman CARPER. We have a great program called Text for
Baby that Johnson and Johnson helped us develop. This is an
aside, but I will just mention it to you. And a lot of mothers, young
mothers included, who do not in some cases have all the informa-
tion, the knowledge about how to raise a little baby and get them
started in this world, we have a new program called Text for Baby
and we can text a new mom every day or whenever their kids are
due for a check-up or immunizations, all kinds of stuff. It seems
to work. It is cost effective. We call it Text for Baby. I mean, we
could have Text for——

Mr. ALDEN. Text for Visas.

Ms. MEISSNER. Text for Going Home.

1 Mr. ALDEN. It is just, like, easy, simple stuff that we should be
oing.

Chairman CARPER. Right.

Mr. ALDEN. Ports of entry, I think, are a bigger vulnerability
than we recognize. If you look at the migrant survey data, it sug-
gests that anywhere between about 10 and 25 percent of people say
they actually got into the United States through the ports of entry.
I think we are underestimating the vulnerability there.

There is also a really good commercial argument. I mean, if you
are improving staffing and efficiency at the ports of entry, you get
a two-fer. You get better security, so you are identifying and appre-
hending more people that are trying to come illegally or trying to
smuggle drugs. But you also get greater efficiency, because, gen-
erally, the ports are understaffed, at least the busiest ones. We
have these long lines.

So unlike increases in the number of Border Patrol, where, real-
ly, the only purpose it serves is to stop illegal activity, at the ports,
you get both stopping illegal activity and facilitating legal activity.
So I think a deeper analysis of that would show that money is bet-
ter spent at the ports of entry than it would be on additional en-
forcement between the ports of entry.

Chairman CARPER. Thank you. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. I will just build on that point about the ports of
entry. One of the reasons why you see such a significant proportion
of migrants crossing through the ports of entry has to do with the
fact that they frequently resort to using false IDs or IDs falsely,
and that problem, I think, would be alleviated if we expanded the
use of Trusted Traveler initiatives at ports of entry.

In the San Diego-Tijuana region, we estimate that somewhere
around 40,000 to 60,000 of people who are crossing at the ports of
entry do so on a daily basis. They come up for their own purposes
and they go back home across to Tijuana on a daily basis. That
means that the new faces at the border and the scrutiny that is
needed should really be focused on the folks who are coming maybe
for the first time, who are often in the situation of maybe they are
using some false ID that was provided to them by a migrant smug-




25

gler. And so expanding and encouraging greater use of Trusted
Traveler programs at the ports of entry, I think, would be a way
of getting at that problem.

But on visa—sorry. I do think that the overstays is the main
area, the one, as Doris said, that we have the greatest purchase to
gain in terms of trying to find ways of limiting opportunities and
preventing people from falling into the trap of overstay. Tracking
incoming and outgoing people on a more regular and effective basis
would, I think, do a lot to address that problem.

Chairman CARPER. OK. Doris, do you want to share a thought
or two on this question?

Ms. MEISSNER. I mean, my vote goes for the POEs, as well. I am
very concerned about the ports of entry, and we talk about that a
great deal in this report that we did a little while ago.

And, really, the ports of entry on the land border—the air ports
of entry are working reasonably well. The U.S. Visitor Immigrant
Status Indicator Technology (VISIT) Program and the IDENT Pro-
gram is fully deployed in airports and that has been an enormous
advance since 9/11.

But the land ports of entry just deal with these enormous vol-
umes of people, the vast majority of which are properly coming in
and out of the country. So, I mean, arguably, they have the most
difficult job, because they are dealing with the full range of reasons
that people are coming, whereas anybody that the Border Patrol
sees 1s doing something wrong, by definition. It may be really
wrong, like a drug smuggler. It may be less threatening if it is
purely somebody coming across illegally. But the ports of entry are
much tougher.

So that is a major infrastructure job from the start, because you
need to have space to handle these volumes of people that are com-
ing in, largely for the right reasons. And that is a multi-year build-
up. It is, I believe, money that would need to go to the General
Services Administration (GSA), not to any of the immigration agen-
cies. So you have a whole different set of players and planning and
execution that needs to be put into place.

But, I would also say, in the way that David points out when we
started really working on the border in 1994, it was a very dif-
ferent place physically from what it is now. I mean, tons and tons
of earth has been moved and lots and lots of brush has been
cleared, and roads have been built, et cetera. So you have to just
start at some point. And this infrastructure improvement, particu-
larly on the Southwest border with Mexico, is essential to our eco-
nomic future. It is not only an enforcement issue. It is an economic
issue for the country, the United States, for Mexico, for the region.
And if we begin down that path, we will do much, much better on
enforcement because we have the technology. We just cannot de-
ploy the technology.

Chairman CARPER. Good. Thank you.

A couple more questions and we are going to start a vote and
send you on your way.

One of the goals of this hearing is to discuss what more needs
to be done to secure our borders. Obviously, we are making
progress. What more can be done? You all mentioned in your testi-
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mony we invest heavily in securing the border between the ports
of entry. I said that in my opening statement.

During my trip to Arizona with Senator McCain and Congress-
man McCaul and Secretary Napolitano, I heard a number of front-
line agents say that what they really need is more technology and
more air support. I talked about some of that earlier. They also
said that the ports of entry really need our attention and our help,
and I heard some of you say that here this morning, as well.

So my question for each of you is this. Let us drill down on this
a little bit. What more do you think we need to do along our bor-
ders? A simple question, probably not a simple answer. But what
more do you think we need to do along our borders? Doris, would
you like to go first?

Ms. MEISSNER. Well, let me start with talking about the tech-
nology. I do not know myself what additional technology we need.
But I do know, based on a lot of experience, that I place a high
value on what the Border Patrol itself says it needs in technology.
I think the Border Patrol has become very savvy about its under-
standing of how to use technology. I do think that they need out-
side encouragement, let us say, on some of the issues that we have
talked about, where metrics measurement, et cetera, are concerned.

But where the kind of technology that works for them is con-
cerned, I would put a great deal of faith in what they say, particu-
larly because they know the nature of the environment in which
they are working. You talked about it in terms of the times the
drones can and cannot be used, the weather conditions, the tem-
perature, the winds. All of these sorts of things are reality that is
difficult to put into the equation from the outside, but they know
those realities.

So the technology issues, I think, are always going to be there
and we need to always be improving and investing in them.

Beyond that, where the ports of entry are concerned, and to add
to our earlier discussion and my earlier comments, the ports of
entry also need to be far more rigorous in their management of
what it is that they do. They are very individualistic, port to port,
in the definitions that they use for their enforcement actions. They
do not have nearly the kind of data gathering intensity that is the
case with the Border Patrol. So on the ports of entry, it is not only
an issue of their infrastructure. It is also an issue of their oper-
ations and their data gathering, which really do need to be more
sophisticated and have a much better sense of standard norms and
discipline.

Chairman CARPER. Thanks. Mr. Alden.

Mr. ALDEN. This is one of those questions that I am a little reluc-
tant to weigh in on because I cannot pretend to know more than
the Border Patrol does about what technology will be effective in
that environment.

And I do think if you look over the history of legislation in the
past, there is a tendency for Congress to micromanage at that
level. I mean, it seems to me the right role is to say, we expect you
to be able to carry out your law enforcement mission. We want the
arrows to be moving in the right direction. We want to measure
what is happening. We need you to tell us what you need to per-
form that mission, and then we as a Congress need to decide what
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we are willing to pay for it, I mean, how much are incremental im-
provements in apprehension rates or in reducing illegal—how much
is that worth to us as a country?

I think that is the right sort of discussion for Congress to be hav-
ing, and obviously, you need to listen and the Administration needs
to listen to what the needs of the agency are. But I really think
the focus should be on results more than on inputs, and then let
the experts, the guys who work in that region on the ground—and
the girls, the people who are on the front line decide.

Chairman CARPER. Hold it right there. That is a great answer.
Thank you. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. I would simply say that I think the more we can help
the Border Patrol and Customs to focus on the harms rather than
the known harmless, the more they will be effective.

Chairman CARPER. Say that again.

Mr. SHIRK. The more we help them to focus on the harms than
the harmless, in other words, the large numbers of people who are
crossing legally, for example, and who cross on a regular basis, we
know—we see them every day. In many cases, the folks that I live
with in my community say, yes, I see the same Border Patrol agent
every day, but I have to go through the same 2-hour line or 3-hour
line every morning to get across the border to come shop or study,
et cetera, in San Diego. So helping to move those people through
more efficiently will allow the Border Patrol and Customs to focus
on those less-familiar faces that need a second look.

And so if I had an extra billion dollars to throw at this problem,
I think I would first focus on alleviating legitimate flows by ex-
panding the use of Trusted Travelers programs.

Chairman CARPER. Good. Thanks.

During the recent trip I talked about earlier, we met with several
Mayors from towns at or near the borders who said that their com-
munities are being hurt by incorrect perceptions of the border.
They say people hear about drug-related violence in Mexico and as-
sume it is permeating nearby towns on the U.S. side. In fact, crime
statistics show that those U.S. communities are among the safest
in the country. It is a great irony, is it not?

On the other side, we met with some ranchers who had a very
different story to tell, and Senator McCain was there with us and
he has met with them, I know, many times before. But they feel,
understandably, still feel threatened by cross-border smuggling.
Not all, but a number of them do.

How can we assess the safety of communities near the Southwest
border? And that would include the communities where people
have the nice big ranches, hundreds of acres, thousands of acres,
and those are some of the folks that say they still do not feel safe.
Not everybody, but a number of them do not. How can we assess
the safety of communities like—including those near the Southwest
border? Mr. Alden.

Mr. ALDEN. I am going to defer to Dr. Shirk on some of this be-
cause of his experience in the region. I do not think some of the
metrics help you get at that. I mean, there are going to be par-
ticular places along the border where you have property owned by
Americans and they feel under siege because their property has be-
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come an entry route for smuggling of drugs or of unauthorized mi-
grants.

I think that has to be dealt with locally. There has to be close
cooperation between the Border Patrol and those individuals to try
to address those problems. I do not think any of the really big pic-
ture stuff that we are talking about here today helps you solve that
problem.

The perception problem, I agree. I mean, I have spent a lot of
time in the cities along the border. Those are very safe places. I
have never felt nervous. I think the residents of those places do not
feel nervous. I think that is a push back on the perception issue,
and I know Secretary Napolitano talks about this a lot. I think that
is important.

But, you know, there is no perfect solution here. You are always
going to have places where people feel vulnerable, that are pre-
ferred routes for whatever reason, and I think those need to be
dealt with seriously but on a local basis. It is not a 30,000-foot
view.

Chairman CARPER. OK. Thank you. Dr. Shirk.

Mr. SHIRK. Three of my graduate students—Marisol Martinez,
Sara Nettleton, and Jamie Lenio—worked with me on a project
funded by CRS to assess the problem of spillover violence a couple
of years ago, and what we found—one of the things that we found
is that, actually, the further you get away from the border, the less
safe you are because of the very low crime rates we see in U.S. bor-
der cities. You are almost three times as likely to be murdered if
you go away from the border toward any of the other top 300 larg-
est cities in the United States.

But I think one problem with dealing with some of those specific
experiences of the ranchers and other folks that live along the bor-
der and do have to deal with very real problems and fears is that
how we have discussed and measured spillover violence is not very
intellectually honest. The official agency definitions for spillover vi-
olence that are used by the U.S. Government do not count drug
trafficking organization (DTO)-on-drug trafficking organization vio-
lence. So if there is a shootout between two drug traffickers in the
San Diego Mall, that would not count as spillover violence as long
as they did not hit an innocent civilian.

So I think that we need to think carefully about what kinds of
problems we are actually seeing. But the net data and what we
have available through Uniform Crime Report (UCR) crime data
suggests that border communities really are quite safe.

The one metric on which I would like to see more data or be able
to try to get at the problem a little bit better is kidnapping, which
is not something that is measured in a uniform way throughout the
United States and by the FBI. So that is an area where we could
really do a better job of assessing some of the problems in Senator
McCain’s state.

Chairman CARPER. OK. Thank you. Doris.

Ms. MEISSNER. I do not really have anything to add. I would sub-
scribe to what Ted said about these being largely local issues. And
I know that is not comforting to the people that are experiencing
them, but I also do know that the Border Patrol has a very strong
history and can work effectively locally, particularly with the kind
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of staffing it now has, on addressing some of those issues. So I
think that we just have to recognize that, at the end of the day,
this will always be imperfect, but the overall picture that has been
painted here is the prevailing condition of the border. And it is a
far cry from what it used to be.

Chairman CARPER. Well, we are just about at the finis